
REPORT TO CITY COUNCIL 
 
 

 
DATE: AUGUST 11, 2021 
 
TO:  HONORABLE MAYOR AND MEMBERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL 
 
FROM: NATHAN HAMBURGER, CITY MANAGER 
 
BY:  JOHN TREICHLER, ADMINISTRATIVE ANALYST 
  LOUIS CELAYA, DEPUTY CITY MANAGER  
 
SUBJECT:  AWARD OF AGREEMENT FOR CONTRACTOR SERVICES WITH 

EXECUTIVE FACILITIES SERVICES, INC., FOR JANITORIAL 
SERVICES FOR THE AGOURA HILLS CITY HALL AND THE REYES 
ADOBE HISTORICAL SITE    

 
 
The City currently contracts for janitorial services for the Civic Center and Reyes Adobe 
Historical Site and has used the same contractor for many years. It was determined that 
solicitation was needed to compare service quality and price. The current contract 
concluded on June 30, 2021, but services are continuing on a month-to-month basis.  
 
Staff issued an RFP/RFQ for custodial services in late April 2021, and received seven 
(7) prospective bids for services. Prospective providers were asked to propose a cost 
for the daily maintenance of the building, including cost for the cleaning of the Reyes 
Adobe Historical Site. Prospective providers were also asked to price as-needed 
services such as window washing, carpet shampooing, and power washing the 
underground parking lot.  
 
A selection committee comprised of City staff reviewed and evaluated the seven (7) 
proposals and it was determined that three (3) prospective bidders would be invited to 
participate in oral interviews. The oral interviews were conducted via Zoom due to the 
COVID-19 pandemic on June 29, 2021, and the results were as follows: 
 
 

Company Cost 
Danish Environment $37,152 
Executive Facilities Services, Inc. $28,066 
US Metro Group, Inc. $47,976 

 
 
The selection committee concluded that Executive Facilities Services, Inc., best met the 
City’s needs and the required reference checks were completed and confirmed. 
 



The cost of the Executive Facilities Services, Inc., contract is not to exceed $84,198 
over the three (3) year term of the contract. Staff is requesting authorization for a budget 
amendment of $5,000 to adjust to the new janitorial contract for the new 2021/2022 
Fiscal Year.  
 
Based on the wealth of experience, and current municipal and other clients, staff 
believes that Executive Facilities Services, Inc., is the company that the City of Agoura 
Hills needs to continue and maintain the aesthetics and care of both facilities. Upon 
approval of the agreement, the estimated start date for services would commence on 
September 1, 2021.  
 
The proposed agreement has been reviewed by the City Attorney and approved as to 
form. 
   
RECOMMENDATION 
 
Staff respectfully recommends the City Council: 
 

1. Approve the Agreement for Contractor Services with Executive Facilities 
Services, Inc., for janitorial services.  

2. Authorize the Mayor to sign the agreement on behalf of the City Council. 
3. Authorize a budget amendment for $5,000 to the Public Services Fund for the 

2021/2022 Fiscal Year. 
 
Attachment:  Executive Facilities Services, Inc., Agreement for Contractor Services 
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